



Medicaid Can Improve the Lives of Justice-Involved Individuals and Save Nebraska Money

# Introduction

Prior to the Affordable Care Act (ACA), many individuals leaving prison or jail were not eligible for Medicaid because coverage was not available to most childless low-income adults. The ACA changed this dynamic, and for states that expanded Medicaid coverage (including Nebraska since October 2020), the vast majority of those incarcerated are eligible for Medicaid upon release, including an estimated 80% in New York and 90% in Colorado.<sup>1</sup> However, the federal "inmate exclusion" bans Medicaid payment for services provided to individuals of public institutions unless the individual is treated in a hospital or other medical institution outside the prison or jail for 24 hours or more.<sup>2</sup> Since correctional facilities are obligated by law to provide health care, this Medicaid exclusion means that state-funded correctional systems absorb the lion's share of health care costs for incarcerated people.

In Nebraska, the health care situation for the justice-involved has recently become quite dire. In fiscal year 2015, Nebraska's state prisons ranked sixth in the nation in health care spending by paying \$8,583 per person.<sup>3</sup> However, in March 2019, Nebraska state correctional facilities were at 160% capacity, and the state's Diagnostic and Evaluation Center was at a staggering 336% capacity.<sup>4,5</sup> By 2020, the state had the second most overcrowded state correctional system.<sup>6</sup> This overcrowding has resulted in poor health care outcomes that disproportionately impact individuals of color.

However, Nebraska could improve the lives of thousands of individuals and save millions of dollars by more effectively leveraging the Medicaid program to share data, streamline enrollment, and support transitions of care.

In this paper, we will:

- 1. Outline the dire nature of Nebraska's health care services in correctional facilities.
- **2.** Recommend solutions that take advantage of the Medicaid program.
- 3. Provide examples of other states leveraging Medicaid with the approaches listed above.

# Health care in corrections in Nebraska

The Nebraska Department of Correctional Services (NDCS) oversees and provides health care services to over 5,100 individuals in state prisons and 3,300 people in local jails.<sup>7</sup> Nebraskans of color are incarcerated at higher rates than their white counterparts. The state has the eighth-highest Black-to-white and Latino-to-white incarceration differentials at 8.9 and 2.0, respectively.<sup>8</sup> As justice-involved individuals have more complex care needs than the general public, the disparate racial and ethnic incarceration rates in turn create downstream health disparities.

Key drivers of health care costs, disparities, and mortality in jails and prisons nationally include chronic conditions and behavioral health issues. In addition to experiencing high rates of substance use disorders and severe mental health needs, individuals in prison and jail are three to five times more likely to meet the threshold for serious psychological distress than adults in the nonincarcerated U.S. population.<sup>9</sup> In Nebraska, 56% of incarcerated people have a mental illness, including 16% with a serious mental illness.<sup>10</sup> These health outcomes are made worse by Nebraska's severe shortage of mental and behavioral health care providers, which included 36 behavioral health staffing vacancies in the state's correctional system as of March 2020.<sup>11</sup> More specifically, these behavioral health care provider vacancies doubled from June 2019 to June 2020 and remained through the end of the fiscal year.<sup>12</sup> Additionally, the Nebraska Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights released a report titled "Civil Rights, Prisons, and Mental Health," which asserts the state in general has limited or no programming that is "culturally specific, trauma informed, and serves the limited English proficient population."<sup>13</sup> This is the behavioral health care landscape a formerly incarcerated person may be released into after surviving the incarceration setting and its potentially limited behavioral health workforce and traumatic environment.

Additionally, at least 1 in 4 individuals who go to jail will be arrested again within the same year.<sup>14</sup> Individuals who experience recidivism are often dealing with poverty, mental illness and substance use disorders, problems that only worsen with incarceration. These serious health issues also lead to increased emergency department utilization, inducing a higher cost burden

FAMILIESUSA.ORG

The challenges facing Nebraska's incarcerated population were significant even before the pandemic, but COVID-19 has taken a devastating toll and disproportionately impacted this population.

for both health systems and the state. Community-based interventions that support transitions of care have been shown to significantly reduce health care utilization and recidivism, and lead to cost savings.<sup>15</sup> For individuals with serious behavioral health issues, ensuring a seamless transition back into their communities is essential for their health as well as preventing recidivism.

The challenges facing Nebraska's incarcerated population were significant even before the pandemic, but COVID-19 has taken a devastating toll and disproportionately impacted this population. Since the beginning of the pandemic in Nebraska, the COVID-19 case rate has been 210.9 people per every 1,000 incarcerated individuals, and 14 incarcerated people have died from COVID-19.<sup>16</sup> Although the coronavirus can take an unpredictable course, it is expected that many of those affected by COVID-19 will require continued, longitudinal health care, including after release from incarceration. The pandemic's scale and wide-ranging impacts on every industry yielded greater understanding of our system's gaps, and now the state has a unique opportunity to adopt and sustain policy solutions through Medicaid that support the transition out of incarceration for individuals — an approach that can improve Nebraska's overall health, safety, and state budget.

# **Policy solutions**

Nebraska's decision to expand Medicaid addresses many of the health care access concerns in the correctional system, but there are more opportunities to lessen correctional administrative burdens, reduce state expenditures, and improve health outcomes. More specifically, Nebraska and its counties can leverage Medicaid funds to achieve these goals by: improving data-sharing across state agencies, streamlining enrollment into Medicaid, and easing transitions of care upon release from incarceration.

 Data-sharing: Implement rapid data-sharing to facilitate seamless care transitions. Currently, NDCS notifies the Nebraska Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) to renew suspended Medicaid benefits upon an incarcerated individual's release. Rapid data-sharing between NDCS and DHHS on jail or prison discharges and Medicaid enrollment eligibility will help prevent justice-involved individuals from experiencing gaps in coverage upon their release. Seamless transitions should consist of two-way, real-time communications that involve all necessary stakeholders related to an individuals' clinical, coverage, and justice concerns.<sup>17</sup>

## State spotlight: Arizona

Arizona is a model state for rapid, two-way data-sharing.<sup>18</sup> For example, the Pima County Sheriff's Department sends data to Medicaid multiple times a day on justice-involved individuals' different statuses within the county's jail system. The Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System (AHCCCS) also sends a daily file notifying managed care organizations and regional behavioral health authorities of justice-involved individuals placed on Medicaid suspension. Upon release, the AHCCCS uses secure file transfers to automatically lift those Medicaid suspensions as people enter their communities.

- 2. **Streamlined enrollment:** Adopt best practices for streamlined Medicaid enrollment.
  - On-site enrollment assistors. Currently, social work staff in Nebraska assist incarcerated individuals with Medicaid applications. However, this in-person expert assistance is only available to those who the state has identified as having "priority needs." Other incarcerated people only receive educational information, which may not be culturally appropriate or centered on their specific needs. Additionally, applications are not adjudicated until release. Under this proposed solution, Medicaid enrollment counselors located in jails and prisons help all eligible justice-involved individuals sign up for Medicaid prior to reentry into their community.
  - Data shows justice-involved individuals experience higher hospitalization and mortality rates following release from incarceration than individuals who are not involved with the justice system.<sup>19</sup> On-site enrollment assistors' efforts can help lessen these stark disparities. To prevent coverage gaps and barriers, states like Nebraska can fund on-site enrollment assistors by drawing down federal funding at an increased Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) of 75%. This increased FMAP funding requires approval from the federal Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services through submission of an advanced planning document.<sup>20</sup>
  - Design, development, installation, or enhancement of eligibility systems. In addition to the 75% FMAP in federal funding for on-site enrollment assistors, the state could draw down federal Medicaid funds for upgrading Medicaid eligibility systems. Specifically, a 90% FMAP is available for the design, development, installation, or enhancement of eligibility determination systems as well as a 75% FMAP for maintenance and operations of those systems.<sup>21</sup>

#### FAMILIESUSA.ORG

Failure to prepare an individual for parole may cost the state \$35,000 to \$40,000 per person per year.



- 3. Transitions of care: Help individuals before release assess needs, establish relationships with care providers, transition medical records, set up care, and build linkages to employment, housing, or enrollment into other public programs to help keep people healthy, safe, and productive after release. While Nebraska does provide individuals being paroled with a reentry workbook with prompts on medication access and health insurance, the 2016 annual report from the Office of the Inspector General of the Nebraska Correctional System found that failure to prepare an individual for parole may cost the state \$35,000 to \$40,000 per person per year if there are delays in the final programming or treatment necessary for parole to be granted.<sup>22</sup>
  - > Thirty-day prerelease care for justice-involved individuals. Access to medical care provided through Medicaid in the month prior to release from jail or prison establishes continuity of care for justice-involved individuals once they are released. A few federal policies provide Nebraska with the needed authorities to offer justice-involved individuals comprehensive health care services. The SUPPORT for Patients and Communities Act, Public Law No: 115-271, was signed into law in October 2018 and stipulates that the federal Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services must issue guidance on improving health care transitions for justice-involved individuals, including the provision of Medicaid services 30 days prior to release.<sup>23</sup> States can submit Section 1115 waivers for approval of these services, as <u>Utah</u> did in June 2020. Additionally, the Medicaid Reentry Act of 2021, H.R.955 and S.285, would allow Medicaid to provide prerelease and post-release services to justice-involved individuals. After passing the U.S. House of Representatives in May 2020, this legislation has been reintroduced and may be included in upcoming legislative packages.<sup>24</sup> Finally, the American Rescue Plan included \$350 billion in flexible funding for state, local, territorial and tribal governments to address COVID-19, and those funds could be invested in reentry services. The Build Back Better Act, as currently written, allows for Medicaid medical assistance during the 30-day prerelease period<sup>25,26</sup>

Access to medical care provided through Medicaid in the month prior to release from jail or prison establishes continuity of care for justice-involved individuals once they are released.

#### State spotlight: Illinois

Before Medicaid expansion, nine out of 10 people who entered jail lacked health insurance, even though justice-involved populations have high rates of substance use disorders, mental health conditions, and chronic medical issues.<sup>27</sup> Illinois is a model state in expanding Medicaid to justice-involved individuals through policy implementation and the coordinated efforts of the nonprofit organization Treatment Alternatives for Safe Communities (TASC). In 2013, the Illinois General Assembly passed House Bill 1046, allowing incarcerated individuals to apply for Medicaid over 30 days before their release from prison or jail to ensure their coverage would be effective immediately upon their release.<sup>28</sup> In just three years after Cook County's jail-based Medicaid application project began in 2013, 15,000 individuals had gained Medicaid coverage.<sup>29</sup> This process was made possible through coordinated collaboration among the Cook County Health and Hospitals System, the Cook County Sheriff's Office, and TASC.

Managed care in-reach: States can use their managed care contracts, like Nebraska's Heritage Health, to require "in-reach" or prerelease planning. This work involves a patient navigator, often a social worker or nurse, meeting with an individual prior to release to assess that person's specific needs, including a review of the individual's physical and behavioral health status, medication usage, and planned housing and employment status. This information is used to develop a care plan for use upon the individual's release. An important product from this process is ensuring that the individual is enrolled in Medicaid, has an adequate supply of medication (often 30 days), is linked up with a provider, and has a place to live upon release.<sup>30</sup>

#### State spotlight: Ohio

Ohio's Medicaid Pre-Release Enrollment Program (MPRE)<sup>31</sup> requires that eligible justice-involved individuals enroll into Medicaid approximately 90 days prior to their release and select a managed care plan. The managed care organization was required to assess an individual's needs and identify a primary care provider. All recently released, enrolled individuals were required to receive care coordination, while higher-risk individuals received a prerelease assessment and a care plan, and post-release provider appointments were established.<sup>32</sup> Between November 2014 and March 2018 approximately 22,000 people participated in MPRE, and those individuals had higher utilization rates post-release for mental health and substance use disorder services than people who gained Medicaid enrollment via other programs.<sup>33, 34</sup> Recently, the Ohio State University released a request for proposal to evaluate the program for 2021, although the latest procurement does not include MPRE as it is an expectation managed care organizations will continue MPRE through a separate contract for individuals in state facilities with two or more identified risk factors.<sup>35</sup>

One aspect of MPRE that yielded significant benefits related to reduced cost and recidivism was the incorporation of peer-to-peer Medicaid guides. These volunteers were often formerly incarcerated individuals who educated their peers about the enrollment assistance. They also provided staff assistance throughout the entirety of the enrollment process and served as their peers' point of contact for any follow-up Medicaid or managed care questions. Evidence shows that the incorporation of peer-to-peer groups within this process led to improved mental and physical health among justice-involved individuals, as they were more likely to trust peers over staff members who had not been incarcerated. Increasing Medicaid's role with reentry has reduced Ohio's corrections budget by \$20 million.<sup>36</sup>

Community-based in-reach: States can pursue a peer-based approach that draws on individuals' lived experience to provide assistance. Peers who were previously incarcerated themselves can be an important component of care delivery teams for justice-involved individuals. Since many soon-to-be-released individuals often retain deep-seated mistrust toward institutions, such as state workers, health care providers, and plans, these trusted peers can help ensure better transitions of care. Evidence shows that community-based programs — like the Transitions Clinic Network, which uses a community health worker model embedded in the primary care setting — contribute significantly to reduced recidivism rates and health care costs. In this model, the community health workers

7

provide a wide range of services before and after release from incarceration. These services can include: making referrals to physical and behavioral health care services, scheduling and accompanying people to appointments, providing advice on securing housing and employment, and generally serving as a trusted advocate.<sup>37</sup> Analyses of this community-based intervention showed it played a role in reducing recidivism rates, increasing individual engagement with health care services, leading to improved health outcomes, and lowering the rates of emergency department utilization. In fact, individuals in this program had 50% fewer hospital emergency department visits, for an estimated savings of \$912 per person in the first year of the program.<sup>38</sup>

#### State spotlight: North Carolina

North Carolina's Formerly Incarcerated Transition (FIT) Program is a collaboration among the University of North Carolina Department of Family Medicine, the North Carolina Department of Public Safety, the North Carolina Community Health Center Association, Federally Qualified Health Centers, county departments of public health, community-based reentry organizations, and local reentry councils.<sup>39</sup> This program is modeled after the evidence-based Transitions Clinic Network model, which has shown significant positive outcomes for both reduced cost and recidivism.

In addition to the FIT Program, North Carolina also has incorporated a Transitional Aftercare Network (TAN) to assist with community reentry.<sup>40</sup> This North Carolina Department of Public Safety initiative partners with community organizations to provide evidence-based practices of mentorship for justice-involved individuals. TAN trains individuals, agencies, faith-based organizations, and community organizations to mentor these individuals.

# Conclusion

Nebraska and its counties have a number of policy avenues to improve the lives of thousands of justice-involved individuals and save millions of dollars. The Medicaid program can be better leveraged to improve data-sharing across state agencies, streamline enrollment into Medicaid, and ease transitions of care upon release from incarceration. These savings could in turn be invested in the correctional system's behavioral health workforce and strategies to equitably decrease overcrowding. As the threat of COVID-19 has lessened, although it still remains, now is an opportune time for Nebraska to pass legislation directing Medicaid to be better utilized in the justice system to protect the health and lives of justice-involved Nebraskans.

## **Endnotes**

<sup>1</sup> Carolyn L. Yocum to Fred Upton and Joseph Pitts, September 5, 2014, "Medicaid: Information on Inmate Eligibility and Federal Costs for Allowable Services," U.S. Government Accountability Office, <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-14-752r.pdf</u>.

<sup>2</sup> 42 CFR § 435.1010; Vikki Wachino to State Health Official, April 28, 2016, "To Facilitate Successful Re-entry for Individuals Transitioning from Incarceration to Their Communities," Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/</u> <u>sites/default/files/Federal-Policy-Guidance/Downloads/sho16007.pdf</u>.

<sup>3</sup> Matt McKillop, "Prison Health Care Spending Varies Dramatically by State," The Pew Charitable Trusts, December 15, 2017, <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2017/12/15/prison-health-care-spending-varies-dramatically-by-state</u>.

<sup>4</sup> Prison Policy Initiative, "Correctional Control 2018: Incarceration and Supervision by State," Accessed October, 29, 2021, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/correctionalcontrol2018\_data\_appendix.html</u>.

<sup>5</sup> Jonathan Benjamin-Alvarado et al., *Civil Rights, Prisons, and Mental Health: A Report of the Nebraska Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights* (Nebraska Advisory Committee to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, March 2020), <u>https://www.usccr.gov/files/pubs/2020/03-16-NE-SAC-Report-Prisons-and-mental-health.pdf</u>.

<sup>6</sup> Paul Hammel, "Nebraska Moves Forward with Plan for New \$230 Million Prison to Relieve Overcrowding," *Omaha World-Herald*, December 21, 2020, <u>https://omaha.com/news/state-and-regional/crime-and-courts/nebraska-moves-forward-with-plan-for-new-230-million-prison-to-relieve-overcrowding/article\_3f6318b2-43c1-11eb-aae3-478f84b04353.html.</u>

<sup>7</sup> Prison Policy Initiative, "Nebraska Profile," Accessed October 29, 2021, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/profiles/NE.html</u>.

<sup>8</sup> Ashley Nellis, *The Color of Justice: Racial and Ethnic Disparity in State Prisons* (Washington, DC: The Sentencing Project, October 2021), <u>https://www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/The-Color-of-Justice-Racial-and-Ethnic-Disparity-in-State-Prisons.pdf?eType=EmailBlastContent&eId=a51d901b-13e7-49f0-af83-c59a929fa33b.</u>

<sup>9</sup> Jennifer Bronson and Marcus Berzofsky, *Indicators of Mental Health Problems Reported by Prisoners and Jail Inmates*, 2011-12 (U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics, June 2017), <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/</u>pdf/imhprpji1112.pdf.

<sup>10</sup> Benjamin-Alvarado et al., Civil Rights, Prisons, and Mental Health.

<sup>11</sup> Benjamin-Alvarado et al., *Civil Rights, Prisons, and Mental Health*.

<sup>12</sup> Office of Inspector General of the Nebraska Correctional System, *2021 Annual Report* (Lincoln, NE: Office of Inspector General of the Nebraska Correctional System, September 14, 2021), <u>https://nebraskalegislature.gov/FloorDocs/107/PDF/Agencies/</u> Inspector General of the Nebraska Correctional System/600 20210914-140850.pdf.

<sup>13</sup> Benjamin-Alvarado et al., Civil Rights, Prisons, and Mental Health.

<sup>14</sup> Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2020," Prison Policy Initiative, March, 24, 2020, <u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2020.html</u>.

<sup>15</sup> Emily A. Wang et al., "Propensity-Matched Study of Enhanced Primary Care on Contact with the Criminal Justice System Among Individuals Recently Released from Prison to New Haven," *BMJ Open* 9 (2019): e028097, <u>https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/9/5/</u> e028097.

<sup>16</sup> The COVID Prison Project, "National COVID-19 Statistics," Accessed October 29, 2021, <u>https://covidprisonproject.com/data/</u> <u>national-overview/</u>.

<sup>17</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation, "States Reporting Corrections-Related Medicaid Enrollment Policies in Place for Prisons or Jails," October 29, 2021, <u>https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/states-reporting-corrections-related-</u> <u>medicaid-enrollment-policies-in-place-for-prisons-or-jails/?currentTimeframe=0&selectedRows=%7B%22states%22:-</u> <u>%7B%22nebraska%22:%7B%7D%7D%7D&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D.</u> <sup>18</sup> Jane B. Wishner and Kamala Mallik-Kane, *Information Sharing Between Medicaid and Corrections Systems to Enroll the Justice-Involved Population: Arizona and Washington* (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, January 2017), <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/</u> <u>default/files/publication/88046/info\_sharing\_2.pdf#page=2</u>.

<sup>19</sup> American Academy of Family Physicians, "Incarceration and Health: A Family Medicine Perspective," April 2017, <u>https://www.aafp.org/about/policies/all/incarceration.html#after</u>.

<sup>20</sup> Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Medicaid Eligibility and Enrollment (EE) Implementation Advanced Planning Document (IAPD) Template," May 20, 2021, <u>https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Legislation/</u> <u>PaperworkReductionActof1995/PRA-Listing-Items/CMS-10536</u>.

<sup>21</sup> Alison Mitchell, *Medicaid's Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP)* (Congressional Research Service, July 29, 2020), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43847.pdf.

<sup>22</sup> Doug Koebernick, *2015/2016 Annual Report* (Office of Inspector General of the Nebraska Correctional System, n.d.), https://nebraskalegislature.gov/FloorDocs/104/PDF/Agencies/Inspector General of the Nebraska Correctional System/600\_20160915-141014.pdf.

<sup>23</sup> Natasha Camhi, Dan Mistak, and Vikki Wachino, "Medicaid's Evolving Role in Advancing the Health of People Involved in the Justice System," The Commonwealth Fund, November, 18, 2020, <u>https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2020/nov/medicaid-role-health-people-involved-justice-system</u>.

<sup>24</sup> Camhi, Mistak, and Wachino, "Medicaid's Evolving Role."

<sup>25</sup> Sandra van den Heuvel, Marta Nelson, and Linh Nguyen, "How the American Rescue Plan Can Foster an Equitable Recovery," Vera Institute of Justice, August 24, 2021, <u>https://www.vera.org/american-rescue-plan-equitable-recovery</u>.

<sup>26</sup> U.S. House of Representatives Committee on the Budget, "Rules Committee Print 117-17: Text of H.R. 5376, Build Back Better Act," October 28, 2021, <u>https://docs.house.gov/meetings/RU/RU00/20211028/114202/BILLS-117117-17ih.pdf</u>.

<sup>27</sup> Bonita M. Veysey, "The Intersection of Public Health and Public Safety in U.S. Jails: Implications and Opportunities of Federal Health Care Reform," Community Oriented Correctional Health Services, January 2011, <u>https://cochs.org/files/medicaid/rutgers-issue-paper.pdf</u>.

<sup>28</sup> Treatment Alternatives for Safe Communities (TASC), "New Illinois Law Clears Hurdle to Health Care Access Upon Exit from Incarceration," *TASC News* (blog), August 23, 2013, <u>https://www.tasc.org/tascweb/article.aspx?id=121&title=New-Illinois-Law-Clears-Hurdle-to-Health-Care-Access-Upon-Exit-from-Incarceration&date=Aug-23-2013</u>.

<sup>29</sup> Treatment Alternatives for Safe Communities (TASC), "Medicaid Expansion: Improving Access to Substance Use and Mental Health Treatment for Justice Populations," *TASC News* (blog), April 6, 2016, <u>https://www.tasc.org/tascweb/article.</u> <u>aspx?id=65&title=Medicaid-Expansion:-Improving-Access-to-Substance-Use-and-Mental-Health-Treatment-for-Justice-Populations&date=Apr-06-2016</u>.

<sup>30</sup> Jocelyn Guyer et al., "State Strategies for Establishing Connections to Health Care for Justice-Involved Populations: The Central Role of Medicaid," The Commonwealth Fund, January 11, 2019, <u>https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2019/jan/state-strategies-health-care-justice-involved-role-medicaid</u>.

<sup>31</sup> Jesse Jannetta, Jane B Wishner, and Rebecca Peters, *Ohio's Medicaid Pre-Release Enrollment Program: Medicaid Areas of Flexibility to Provide Coverage and Care to Justice-Involved Populations* (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, January 2017), <a href="https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/88051/ohio\_medicaid\_1.pdf">https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/88051/ohio\_medicaid\_1.pdf</a>.

<sup>32</sup> Guyer et al., "State Strategies."

<sup>33</sup> Ohio Department of Medicaid, *2018 Ohio Medicaid Released Enrollees Study*, n.d., <u>https://medicaid.ohio.gov/wps/wcm/connect/gov/0a2a2099-55f8-4d32-b6c2-653f12cfd18b/OMRES-Final-Report.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CONVERT\_TO=url&CACHEID=ROOTWORKSPACE.Z18\_M1HGGIKON0JO00Q09DDDDM3000-0a2a2099-55f8-4d32-b6c2-653f12cfd18b-nAUVHSW.</u>

<sup>34</sup> Loren Anthes et al., *By the Numbers 4: Developing a Common Understanding for the Future of Behavioral Health Care – Installment 5: Responses, Models, and Approaches,* (The Center for Community Solutions and Mental Health & Addiction Advocacy Coalition, July 2018. <u>https://www.communitysolutions.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/BTN4\_Installment5\_Final.pdf</u>.

<sup>35</sup> Ohio Colleges of Medicine Government Resource Center, "Request for Proposal: 2021 Ohio Medicaid Released Enrollees Study," March, 12, 2021, <u>http://grc.osu.edu/sites/default/files/inline-files/2021\_OMRES\_RFP.pdf</u>.

<sup>36</sup> Community Oriented Correctional Health Services, "How Strengthening Health Care at Reentry Can Address Behavioral Health and Public Safety: Ohio's Reentry Program," Accessed July 12, 2021, <u>https://cochs.org/files/medicaid/ohio-reentry.pdf</u>.

<sup>37</sup> Guyer et al., "State Strategies."

<sup>38</sup> Shira Shavit et al., "Transitions Clinic Network: Challenges and Lessons in Primary Care for People Released from Prison," *Health Affairs* 36, no. 6 (June 2017): 1006-1015, <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0089</u>.

<sup>39</sup> North Carolina Community Health Center Association, "Formerly Incarcerated Transitions: NC Health Care for Returning Inmates," Accessed July 12, 2021, <u>https://www.ncchca.org/community-resources/programs-services/formerly-incarcerated-transitions/</u>.

<sup>40</sup> North Carolina Department of Public Safety, "Transitional Aftercare Network," Accessed July 12, 2021, <u>https://www.ncdps.gov/adult-corrections/prisons/transition-services/transitional-aftercare</u>.

This publication was written by: Garrett Hall, Policy Analyst, Families USA

The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically):

Eliza Beckerman-Lee was a Strategic Partnerships Intern at Families USA during 2021

Justin Charles, Digital Media Associate

Nichole Edralin, Senior Manager, Design and Publications

Eliot Fishman, Senior Director of Health Policy

Lisa Holland, Senior Communications Manager

Raashmi Krishnasamy was a Health Equity Intern at Families USA during 2021

Sara Lonardo, Senior Director, Communications

Adina Marx, Communications Associate

Lydia Orth, Director of Medicaid Initiatives

Joe Weissfeld was a Director of Medicaid Initiatives at Families USA from 2019-2021



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA